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Poor naked wretches,
wheresoe’er you are,
That bide the pelting
of this pitiless storm,

How shall your houseless
heads and unfed sides,

Your loop’d and window’d
raggedness, defend you

From seasons such as these?
(King Lear, Act III, Scene 4)

Readers of Siirtolaisuus-Mig-
ration will have followed my

disagreements with Mr. Hudelson
and Mrs. Sevander regarding ex-
planations for the phenomena
known collectively as Karelian fe-
ver. Sources, as much as interpre-
tation, divide us. In this essay I
will offer new material from sourc-
es that I have previously cited. I
will also expand on those that I
used and explain why such sourc-
es are critical for understanding
Karelian fever. It remains to note
my continued amazement at Hu-
delson and Sevander’s criticism of
those sources and my use of them.
Mrs. Sevander, who has seen Kare-
lian archival material on Karelian
fever, has overlooked the most im-
portant archival sources on the
subject. Mr. Hudelson, who by his
own admission cannot read Rus-
sian, has nonetheless joined her in
criticizing the Russian sources
that I cite.

The former party archive of
Karelia, now the State Archive of
Social-Political Movements and
the Formation of Karelia (hence-

forth GAOPDF) contains records
of interrogations of North Ameri-
can Finns that date from the mid-
1930s. The Karelian branch of the
secret police or NKVD, under or-
ders from its superiors in Lenin-
grad, conducted such interroga-
tions. The powerful First Party
Secretary of Leningrad, S. M. Ki-
rov, took a dim view of recruit-
ment of foreigners to a critical bor-
der region. Kirov instructed the
Karelian NKVD to investigate the
recruitment, going over the heads
of Karelia’s most important ad-
ministrators, Edvard Gylling and
Kustaa Rovio.

One interrogation in particular
is moving in its candor and signifi-
cant for its wealth of detail and in-
formation. On October 4, 1935,
Aho Niemi gave a deposition re-
garding ”the extensive agitation
for resettlement in Karelia.”1  Niemi
then worked as a carpenter in the
Sada commune in the Olonets re-
gion of southern Karelia. He had
come to Karelia in 1931, having
lived briefly in the U.S. He was born
in Finland in 1873. From 1926 to
1927 he was a member of the Finn-
ish Social Democratic Party (SDP)
and then a member of the American
Communist Party. Niemi apparent-
ly became involved in politics only
in his fifties. By his own admission
he came to Karelia not because of
his politics, but because of his eth-
nicity.

He recounted to his interroga-
tors that Matti Tenhunen, who as

head of Karelian Technical Aid
and hence in charge of U.S. re-
cruitment from 1931–1932, had
conducted ”agitation for the reset-
tlement of Finns to Karelia ... at
meetings, clubs, evening gather-
ings and triumphant farewells of
Finnish-Americans to Karelia.”2

Niemi described in detail the con-
tent of Tenhunen’s message. Ten-
hunen urged his Finnish-Ameri-
can audiences ”not to let the Finn-
ish nation die ... Karelia ... must be
a homeland of the Finns ... we
must finnicize Karelia...”3

My critics dismiss Niemi’s tes-
timony as that of ”a single witness
interviewed by Stalinist agents
bent on making a case against
Tenhunen.”4  As I have indicated
above, those who interrogated
Niemi were members of the secret
police charged by their superiors
in Leningrad with uncovering the
sources and motivation of recruit-
ment to Karelia. They sought to
uncover Tenhunen’s role rather
than to discredit it. Niemi’s ingen-
uousness gives his testimony
credibility. Far from serving the
needs of his interrogators or meet-
ing their expectations, he regret-
ted his decision to come to Kare-
lia, calling it ”stupid” and ”ill-
considered.”5  Why? The very fact
of the interrogation confirmed
that contrary to Tenhunen’s mes-
sage, ”Karelia” was no ”homeland
of the Finns.” Niemi’s regret in
coming did not stand him in good
stead with his interrogators.

The recruitment of identity:
the sources of Karelian Fever
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More significantly, Niemi is far
from being ”a single witness.”
Material in the GAOPDF abun-
dantly confirms that the leader-
ship of Karelia sought to recruit in
North America only those of Finn-
ish ethnicity as the ”most appro-
priate” for Karelia.6

Kustaa Rovio, who came to
Karelia in 1929 (not in 1920, as
Hudelson/Sevander state)7  made
the position of the Karelian ad-
ministration clear in a letter to Sta-
lin written in May 1932. Seeking
Stalin’s assistance in expediting
Soviet visas for those already re-
cruited, Rovio explained to the
General Secretary that ”the more
[Canadian and American Finns]
there will be among us, the strong-
er will be the political situation in
Karelia ... of the 300,000 Finns in
the U.S.A. and Canada, we can
easily collect the workforce that
we need.”8  Newly imposed pro-
duction targets of the First Five
Year Plan impelled the Karelian
leadership to expand its work-
force. Rovio, as he explained to
Stalin, confined recruitment of
that workforce to the North Amer-
ican Finnish diaspora.

To launch the recruitment ef-
fort, Gylling and Rovio, along
with Leskov (the head of the Kare-
lian Timber Trust) formed a Spe-
cial Group from among members
of the Sovnarkom or Council of
People’s Commissars of Karelia.
Their goal was two fold: 1) to dis-
courage, if not prevent, the in-mi-
gration of Russians who might
flock to Karelia in search of
work,9  2) to establish and oversee
the apparatus for recruitment in
the U.S. and Canada. The Special
Group drafted a secret directive
which charged the recruitment

agencies with recruiting in North
America those of Finnish ethnici-
ty only.10

How important the North
American Finns were to Gylling
and Rovio’s conception of Kare-
lia could be seen in the privileges
that the Special Group accorded
them. Because the recruitment in
North America coincided with the
forced collectivization of Soviet
agriculture, Gylling regarded the
issue of food rations for foreign
workers as critical. In the early
1930s many of the agricultural re-
gions of the Soviet Union were
ravaged by famine and near civil
war conditions brought on by col-
lectivization. Gylling charged the
Karelian Commissariat of Supply
with providing ”rations according
to the norm for foreign workers
and in the event of necessity ...
supplemental delivery of ra-
tions.”11  Starvation existed in
Karelia in the early 1930s, but not
for North American Finns.

Gylling also accorded privileg-
es to the offspring of North Ameri-
can Finns who attended schools or
institutes in Karelia. They re-
ceived stipends 30% higher than
those granted to Russians at the
same institutions.

Through the course of the early
1930s as North American Finns
arrived in Karelia, resentment
built among the Russian popula-
tion. By the spring of 1934, the
situation was near the breaking
point. An industrial accident on
the shore of Lake Onega in April
of that year brought matters to a
head. I intend to write about this
incident and its meaning at great-
er length elsewhere. For now I will
simply cite some of the more tell-
ing comments which investiga-

tors of the accident recorded.
Those records now repose in the
GAOPDF.

The Russian complaints were
numerous. North American Finns
received salaries higher by 30%,
and they treated Russians with
contempt.12  One of the NKVD in-
vestigators observed that the
problem came from the top: ”the
leadership of the Sovnarkom ...
will protest against accusations
leveled at Finnish-Americans.”13

At the investigatory hearing,
Rovio ”heckled Russian engi-
neers,” calling them ”inexperi-
enced and cautious, even lazy,
still only Boy Scouts.”14  He
scoffed that ”without the Finnish-
Americans,” the project would not
have gotten off the ground.15

I have cited the foregoing for
several reasons. Such material
places Aho Niemi’s testimony in
context. It also reveals the unin-
tended consequences of Gylling’s
nationality policy: ethnic conflict
and resentment. He and Rovio had
in fact intended something very
different. They made no secret of
what they intended by recruit-
ment in North America. As they
told the Central Committee in
March 1930, ”cadres must be re-
cruited who correspond to ... the
national structure of Karelia oth-
erwise ... the danger threatens of
Karelia’s losing its national char-
acter.”16  By national character
they meant Finnish language and
ethnicity.

My critics’ contention that
”Gylling and Rovio aimed at es-
tablishing in Karelia a multi-eth-
nic republic” falls before the ar-
chival record. Gylling and Rovio
sought to create and sustain an
enclave within the Soviet Union
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that would preserve Karelo-Finn-
ish identity. Gylling deplored the
Russian in-migration to Karelia in
the course of the 1920s.17

Tenhunen recruited Finnish-
Americans ”to a homeland of the
Finns” because that is precisely
what the Special Group within the
Karelian Sovnarkom had directed
him to do.

Gylling’s educational policy
also reflected his intentions. My
critics point out that in 1931 both
Russian as well as Finnish lan-
guage schools existed in Karelia.
That fact misses the whole point
of Gylling’s effort to impose Finn-
ish as the language of Karelia.

The issue of language in rela-
tion to school instruction must
also be put in its context. The rap-
id expansion of Finnish language
schools accorded with a June
1929 resolution ”which called for
an increased tempo in the Kareli-
zation of the party, state, trade un-
ion, and cooperative apparatus, as
well as of school and cultural in-
stitutions.”18  Because in 1923
Finnish was made the literary lan-
guage of the Karelians who had
previously lacked one, Kareliza-
tion meant in effect finnicization.
Clearly, the Karelian administra-
tion wanted the Finnish language
to dominate.

Gylling’s method undermined
instruction in Russian. For 10 years
he had sought to expand ”the net-
work of Finnish language schools”
by cutting the budget for Russian
schools.19  In the period 1929–
1931, Rovio noted triumphantly
that ”even Veps, who were original-
ly so hostile to Finnish began to
study in Finnish schools.”20

As for the Russian schools in
the two overwhelming Russian re-

gions of Karelia, Poventsa and Pu-
udosi, one wonders what their
subsequent fate might have been
given the budget cuts imposed on
Russian language instruction and
the energy with which Karelian
authorities had already pursued
Karelization. The latter policy
had as noted amounted to ”a vig-
orous program of finnicization.”21

This at a time when as part of the
recruitment effort, North Ameri-
can Finns were told that they
”could live [in Karelia] entirely
immersed in Finnish.”22

My critics and I part company
over our interpretation of the
Finnish Social Democratic Party
(SDP) and more particularly,
Gylling’s role in it. They argue
that the Finnish SDP was a Marx-
ist party and that Gylling ”was a
Marxist and supporter of the Bol-
shevik revolution.”23  The issues
are important for several reasons.
Gylling’s politics determined the
character of the Karelian ASSR
whose development he guided.
Gylling, I believe, conceived the
idea of recruiting North American
Finns to Karelia. His politics also
determined on what basis he and
Lenin negotiated Karelia’s auton-
omy in the first place.

To call Finnish Social Democra-
cy and Russian Social Democracy
”Marxist” and thus equate them is
to miss the whole point. A world of
difference separated them. As Yrjö
Sirola, a leading Finnish Social
Democrat observed, ”the question
of Bolshevism and Menshevism
was considered strictly a Russian
matter and of no concern to the
Finnish labor movement. Before
the [Finnish] Civil War, January-
May 1918, Finnish Social Demo-
crats were barely acquainted with

the writings of Lenin.”24  Timo Vi-
havainen likewise observes that
”Finnish Social Democrats had un-
til 1917 lived in remarkable isola-
tion from the Russian revolutionar-
ies ... Russian methods of ... strug-
gle as well as their political doc-
trines were rejected, if they were
known as all.”25  Instead, according
to Vihavainen, Finnish Social
Democrats ”clung to orthodox
Kautskyite teaching.”26  Their actu-
al program was vague in promoting
”popular power” and universal suf-
frage27  which Finland already en-
joyed. ”Clinging” to Kautsky’s
teachings, as Vihavainen describes
it, suggests that the party merely
paid lip service to Kautsky’s ideas.
At any rate the more radical Marx-
ism of the Siltasaarelaisuus group
failed to dominate. The reason for
Marxism’s failure to define Finnish
Social Democracy is not far to seek.
Marxism failed to address the most
burning issue in Finnish politics.

In the years that Gylling came
to political maturity, growing
Russification repeatedly threat-
ened the Grand Duchy’s autono-
my. The critical issue for Gylling,
as for many others in the Finnish
SDP, arose from Finland’s success
in the nineteenth century in de-
veloping a national culture.
Would the new century see the
birth of a politically independent
state to house that culture?

Gylling supported the Febru-
ary and October (Bolshevik) revo-
lutions in Russia only in so far as
those events promoted Finnish in-
dependence. Gylling, along with
Otto Kuusinen and Karl Wiik, ne-
gotiated with Kerensky for inter-
nal independence for Finland in
April 1917. To their chagrin the
Provisional Government rejected
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their proposal.28  Eight months lat-
er Gylling succeeded. Joined by
Kullervo Manner and again by
Karl Wiik, he obtained de jure rec-
ognition from Lenin’s govern-
ment of the independence that
Finland had declared on 6 Decem-
ber.29  It was possibly during those
discussions that Lenin took
Gylling’s measure.

The supreme irony is that when
Gylling and Lenin met in the
Kremlin in the first week of May
1920 to negotiate the future status
of Karelia, they bargained not
from a ”Marxist internationalist
outlook,” determined to create a
”multi-ethnic” entity out of Kare-
lia.30  They faced off from the per-
spective of nationalists who could
meet each other’s needs. Lenin,
like all Russian rulers since the
second quarter of the thirteenth
century, sought to secure the
northwest border of the Russian
state. He was poised to re-gather
the Russian lands, thus recreating
the Tsarist empire, the task com-
pleted just as his final illness be-
gan in the spring of 1922.

Gylling’s interests were no less
historically grounded. He sought
to create a homeland for Finns in a
region that linguistically and by
tradition, it could be argued, legit-
imately belonged within the
sphere of Finnish culture. Each
got what he wanted from the other.
Gylling helped secure Soviet con-
trol of Karelia by the time that ne-
gotiations over the Russo-Finnish
border began in Dorpat in the fall
of 1920. He also secured Lenin’s
support for promoting Finnish
culture within an autonomous
Karelia.

My critics terminology confus-
es rather than explains. Marxism

did not link Gylling to Lenin; it
sooner divided them. Both John
Hodgson and Timo Vihavainen
have pointed out that Finnish So-
cial Democracy regarded Russian
radicalism as irrelevant. Lenin’s
own revolutionary roots lay in
Russian populism and even far-
ther back in the radicalism of the
Decembrist Southern Society. To
the degree that he was a Marxist,
Lenin pursued a very different
brand of the master’s teaching
from that of Gylling, steeped in
the plight of Finland’s rural poor
and ”clinging,” however loosely,
to Kautsky’s moderate socialism.
Gylling was a nationalist and in
the end so was Lenin, imbued with
the Russian radical tradition
sooner than the tenets of interna-
tional socialism. In 1920 they
found a common language. The
Karelian Workers Commune,
which in 1923 became the Kare-
lian Autonomous Soviet Socialist
Republic, was launched.

I will now turn to the process of
recruitment. My critics state that
”there is no evidence to support”
my claim that Gylling lied to
Moscow regarding the occupa-
tions of those North American
Finns recruited to Karelia.31  The
GAOPDF provides the evidence
to confirm my point. Moscow
gave permission to recruit North
American lumberjacks only in or-
der to harvest the ”green gold” or
forest wealth of Karelia. That stric-
ture was easily circumvented.
Karelian Technical Aid sent the
visa applications of those recruit-
ed to Petrozavodsk. There the ap-
plications were modified so that
”musicians, artists, tailors, hair
dressers, etc., were made out to be
lumbermen.” The doctored appli-

cations were then sent to the Com-
missariat of Foreign Affairs in
Moscow which issued visas to the
”lumberjacks.”32

Such liberal recruitment met
the needs of Gylling and Rovio,
who sought the demographic
weight that only the North Ameri-
can Finnish diaspora could pro-
vide. It also met the needs of the
recruiters. Karelian Technical
Aid; headed first by Tenhunen,
then Kalle Aronen, and finally by
Oscar Corgan; received a commis-
sion from the Swedish-American
Line for each Finnish-American
who booked passage to the Soviet
Union with that company.33  In
fact, for each adult recruited the
shipping company paid $11.50.
Children earned the recruiters half
price: $5.75. In all, including spe-
cial bonuses, Karelian Technical
Aid received $60,022.50 in com-
mission from the Swedish line.34

In sum, Gylling and Rovio had
made it clear that Karelo-Finnish
ethnicity constituted the only re-
quirement for recruitment to Kare-
lia. It was not in their interest to
limit recruitment by a political lit-
mus test, Marxist or otherwise.
Nor, as it turned out, was it in the
interests of the recruiters to do so
either.

My critics describe Edvard
Gylling as ”a larger than life tragic
figure of Shakespearean propor-
tions.”35  Their hyperbole serves
them ill. There was nothing Eliza-
bethan about Gylling. He fits all
too well into the schema of Soviet
history. In the early 1920s both
Lenin and Stalin, as Commissar of
Nationalities, supported Gyll-
ing’s brand of ethnic politics.
Lenin approved of Gylling’s pro-
posals for Karelian autonomy
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within the new Soviet Socialist
Russian Republic. Gylling’s ad-
ministrative skill and authority
contributed to the stability of a
contested border region. Stalin
put his stamp on Gylling’s policy
of ”Karelization” which included
imposing Finnish as a literary lan-
guage on the Karelians. Kareliza-
tion thus meant in practice finni-
cization.

By the early 1930s Moscow
began to rescind its accommodat-
ing policy. Stalin’s determination
to conduct fast paced industrial
development of the Soviet Union
threatened Karelia’s viability as a
Karelo-Finnish enclave. When
Gylling cleverly sought the much
needed expanded workforce in
North America he ran afoul of his
superior in Leningrad, S. M. Ki-
rov, who represented a faction in
the Politburo profoundly con-
cerned over the potential threat
that Hitler posed to the Soviet Un-
ion. Kirov took a dim view of the

recruitment of foreigners to settle
next door to Finland, a state open-
ly hostile to the Soviet Union. In
the event of hostilities, whose side
would the Finnish-Americans be
on? At the same time, Stalin
sought to consolidate his power
by more draconian methods than
he had used against his opponents
in the 1920s. Kirov was murdered,
and local party bosses like
Gylling were removed from pow-
er. They would all perish by
1937–38.

The North American Finns
were recruited under dubious cir-
cumstances at best, something
that so appalled Aino Kuusinen
when she came to the U.S. in the
early 1930s.36  Carl Ross has mov-
ingly described the environment
in which recruitment occurred.
Finnish-Americans had ”created a
distinct way of life in ethnic en-
claves that retained their own val-
ues ...”37  Isolated and idealistic,
they were sitting ducks for recruit-

ers on commission to win settlers
for a new Finnish homeland in
Karelia. When the horror of the
Great Purge struck in 1937 they
were once again sitting ducks.

Alas, Gylling and Rovio found
themselves in the same vulnerable
position. Policies which Moscow
had so recently supported were
now anathema. Precisely because
Moscow had supported autonomy
for Karelia, it knew so little about
what went on there. NKVD inves-
tigators, starting in 1934, sought
to learn who the foreigners were
who had so recently arrived in
Karelia. How were they recruited
and why had they come? Without
knowledge of the twentieth centu-
ry archival sources, one might
well have recourse to sixteenth
century analogies or worse. Sim-
plistic notions of ”Marxism” and
”internationalism” will not ex-
plain Karelian fever.

Alexis Pogorelskin
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